

[EN](#) | [DE](#)

- **Source:**
Freedom House
- **Title:**
Nations in Transit 2014 - Kazakhstan
- **Publication date:**
12 June 2014
- **ecoi.net summary:** Report on democratisation (electoral process, civil society, independent media, governance) and rule of law (corruption) in 2013 [ID 277849]
- **Countries:**
Kazakhstan
- **Original link** <http://freedomhouse.org/report/nations-transit/2014/kazakhstan>

Recommended citation:

Freedom House: Nations in Transit 2014 - Kazakhstan, 12 June 2014 (available at ecoi.net)
http://www.ecoi.net/local_link/277849/394178_en.html (accessed 29 October 2014)



Nations in Transit 2014 - Kazakhstan

Capital: Astana

Population: 16.8 million

GNI/capita, PPP: US\$18,870

Source: The data above are drawn from The World Bank, *World Development Indicators 2014*.

Nations in Transit Ratings and Averaged Scores

	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
Electoral Process	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75
Civil Society	5.50	5.75	5.75	5.50	5.50	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.25	6.50
Independent Media	6.50	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.50	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75
National Democratic Governance	6.50	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75	6.75
Local Democratic Governance	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.50	6.50	6.50
Judicial Framework and Independence	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.00	6.25	6.25	6.50	6.50	6.50
Corruption	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50
Democracy Score	6.29	6.39	6.39	6.39	6.32	6.43	6.43	6.54	6.57	6.61

NOTE: The ratings reflect the consensus of Freedom House, its academic advisers, and the author(s) of this report. The opinions expressed in this report are those of the author(s). The ratings are based on a scale of 1 to

7, with 1 representing the highest level of democratic progress and 7 the lowest. The Democracy Score is an average of ratings for the categories tracked in a given year.

Executive Summary:

Over more than two decades of rule, President Nursultan Nazarbayev has constructed a hypercentralized political system designed to perpetuate the interests of the president, his family, and the ruling elite. Supported by powerful political and economic players with a high stake in maintaining the status quo, Nazarbayev has shown a tendency toward greater authoritarianism in recent years. A bout of unrest in the western town of Zhanaozen in late 2011 shook the administration's confidence in its own narrative of political stability, prompting a crackdown on civil liberties that continued in 2013. Throughout the year, the administration worked concertedly to maintain its iron grip on the political process, the media environment, and civil society.

Seventy-three-year-old Nazarbayev—who has been in power since Soviet times and enjoys legal immunity from presidential term-limits or prosecution, as well as the right to intervene in policymaking after his retirement—has responded to widespread speculation about his health and succession only by stating that he intends to remain in office through the end of his current term in December 2016. In the meantime, the president has taken no steps to establish the “resilient” political system he himself has said the country will need in order to withstand his eventual departure. Instead, the administration continued in 2013 to build a cult of personality around Nazarbayev in which he is portrayed as the lynchpin of Kazakhstan's prosperity and stability. All political institutions outside the presidency remained weak as the administration continued to discredit and marginalize any opposition activity.

Civil liberties, including the right to public protest, remained heavily curtailed in 2013. Meanwhile, freedom of worship shrank further with the draconian implementation of a 2011 law on religious affairs and the use of forced psychiatric treatment against civil society activists. Kazakhstan's media remained under intense pressure as outlets closed down by court order lost appeals and new outlets faced suspension orders and online blocking.

National Democratic Governance. Under President Nazarbayev's rule, Kazakhstan has mastered the rhetoric of reform and democratization without demonstrating any genuine commitment to these processes. Various business groups depend on Nazarbayev's patronage and indirectly control the parliament, government ministries, and major media outlets, while Nazarbayev himself appoints individuals to a range of top offices. The two nominal opposition parties in the parliament offered no substantive criticism of government policies during the year, ensuring that the legislature did not become a forum for pluralistic debate. With no independent institutions to perform effective checks and balances on power, and no evidence that building such institutions is on the presidential agenda, Kazakhstan remains at risk of a major political crisis when its current president leaves office. For the ninth year in a row, *Kazakhstan's rating for national democratic governance stagnates at 6.75.*

Electoral Process. The ruling Nur Otan party continued to dominate the political scene in 2013, and the space for opposition politics remained tightly restricted. Kazakhstan's parliament contains only loyal presidential supporters and serves as a rubberstamp body for government policies. The authorities have given no indication that they intend to undertake meaningful reforms to install a genuinely competitive electoral system capable of yielding a truly pluralistic legislature. In the absence of any substantive change, *Kazakhstan's rating for electoral process remains unchanged at 6.75.*

Civil Society. The government continued to coopt nongovernmental organizations (NGOs), businesses, and public associations into the state sphere. Authorities zealously applied the controversial 2011 law governing religious affairs, with law-enforcement agencies pursuing religious groups, raiding religious meetings, arresting and trying religious group leaders and worshippers, and deporting foreign missionaries. Two people detained on charges relating to their religious activity were also subjected to forced psychiatric treatment. As the Nazarbayev regime tightens its grip on independent religious activity, *Kazakhstan's rating for civil society declines from 6.25 to 6.50.*

Independent Media. Media production and distribution in Kazakhstan are largely controlled by members of Nazarbayev's family or powerful businesses affiliated with the regime. Libel remains a criminal offense, as does criticizing the president. The government employs propaganda to regulate the media and saturate Kazakhstan's informational space with progovernment views that seek to discredit independent voices. In 2013, several prominent independent media outlets lost appeals against legal bans imposed on their operations in 2012. *Kazakhstan's independent media rating remains unchanged at 6.75.*

Local Democratic Governance. Kazakhstan held its first indirect mayoral elections in some districts, towns, and villages in 2013. In practice, the new system did not increase the independence or democratic accountability of local government because all candidates were nominated by officials and elected by legislative councils dominated by the ruling Nur Otan party. Moreover, mayors of all Kazakhstan's major cities and 14 regions remain presidential appointees. *Kazakhstan's rating for local democratic governance remains unchanged at 6.50.*

Judicial Framework and Independence. Kazakhstan's judiciary consistently protects the interests of the regime rather than those of individuals, minorities, and the weaker strata of society. In August, the Supreme Court refused to review the case of jailed opposition leader Vladimir Kozlov, who was sentenced to seven-and-a-half years in prison in October 2012 for his alleged role in fomenting a mass strike by oil workers in western Kazakhstan almost one year earlier. At year's end, Kozlov was serving his sentence in a labor camp 1,700 kilometers from his hometown, in violation of Article 68 of the penal code, which stipulates that prisoners should serve time only in their home regions. Seven other people convicted of involvement in the Zhanaozen unrest had their original sentences commuted in 2013 and were released from prison. A lawyer who had complained of official interference in the judicial process was subjected to three months of forced psychiatric treatment before her release in December. *Kazakhstan's judicial framework and independence rating remains unchanged at 6.50.*

Corruption. Corruption is widespread at all levels of government and the judicial system. Investigations are handled by the presidentially appointed prosecutor general and financial police (FinPol), in conjunction with the Ministries of Justice and Internal Affairs and the National Security Committee (KNB). These entities press corruption charges against critics of the government, including political opponents, journalists, and NGOs. High-level officials typically only face charges after they have fallen out of favor with the regime. In 2013, the state continued to pursue corruption charges against former officials who have fled the country. Kazakhstan also joined the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI), a coalition seeking to increase transparent and accountable management of natural resources revenues. *Kazakhstan's corruption rating remains unchanged at 6.50.*

Outlook for 2014. The official narrative that Nazarbayev is personally responsible for Kazakhstan's independence, stability, and prosperity has been skillfully woven, and public support for the president remains quite high. However, there are signs of growing fissures between state messaging and public perception. With channels for legitimate protest all but closed off, latent political, economic, and social tensions are mounting. Corruption, nepotism, and a growing rich-poor divide undermine the regime's stability, in some cases driving the marginalized to embrace Islamic radicalism. Meanwhile, a rising, young, educated, middle class expects opportunities that a regime and economy based on cronyism cannot deliver. Nor do the authorities show any indication that they intend to create these opportunities through meaningful, far-reaching reforms.

As the end of Nazarbayev's current term approaches, a high-stakes succession battle is gathering pace, causing friction between elites. In 2014, the regime will struggle to maintain the level of stability required for a seamless succession process in the future.

National Democratic Governance:

On 6 July 2013, Astana celebrated its 15th anniversary as Kazakhstan's capital with festivities centered around the personality and legacy of President Nursultan Nazarbayev, who turned 73 on the same day. In a documentary aired on the eve of the event, the president stressed the importance of constructing a "resilient" political system to hand over to his eventual successor.^[1] This statement, while a notable departure from the president's usual silence on the subject of his retirement, was in no way reflected in government policy during the year. After more than twenty years in office, Nazarbayev continues to preside over a hypercentralized system that many believe cannot withstand the loss of its creator.^[2] In October, the president confirmed his intention to remain in office through the end of his term in December 2016.^[3] Beyond that, government plans for the post-Nazarbayev era remained opaque.

Kazakhstan's political system is a hybrid of Soviet-era institutions and practices with an elected parliament dominated by Nazarbayev's Nur Otan party. Under the constitution, Nazarbayev has sweeping authority over the parliament, which is comprised of the Senate (the upper house) and the Mazhilis (the lower house). The president appoints 15 of 47 senators and may unilaterally dissolve the parliament. He also selects all members of the Assembly of the People of Kazakhstan (APK), a body representing the country's various ethnic groups. In 2007, the APK acquired the right to elect nine of its members to the Mazhilis—a rule that effectively allows some citizens to vote twice in legislative elections, in violation of the constitution. In practice, candidates elected by the APK are handpicked by the executive branch. The remaining 98 members of the Mazhilis are elected from party lists on a proportional basis. The remaining senators are selected by the assemblies of the 14 regions, the capital Astana, and the former capital Almaty.

Other nominally independent institutions are also controlled by the executive. Nazarbayev selects the chair and two of the seven members of the Central Election Commission (CEC). Kazakhstan's National Ombudsman is a presidential appointee who lacks the support of civil society and human rights activists. The ombudsman heads Kazakhstan's Human Rights Commission, depriving it of the independence demanded by the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) Paris Principles that govern the status of national human rights bodies.

The president appoints and may dismiss the prime minister, who is responsible for executing policies, rather than formulating them. Following his appointment in 2012, Prime Minister Serik Akhmetov maintained a lower political profile than his predecessor, Karim Masimov, who accumulated considerable personal influence and wealth during his tenure and at year's end still wielded great power as the head of the Presidential

Administration. All appointees to the cabinet, the Presidential Administration and other ruling bodies are presidential loyalists who do not publicly challenge the status quo. Kazakhstan's military and security services are led by still more Nazarbayev associates, including the influential head of the National Security Committee domestic intelligence service, Nurtay Abikayev. In October, the government announced that it would end military conscription by 2016.

Several powerful business groups loyal to Nazarbayev and Nur Otan indirectly control the parliament, government ministries, and major media outlets. These groups include the copper giant Kazakhmys; the "Eurasia Group" (Eurasian Natural Resources Corporation, or ENRC); and the sovereign wealth fund Samruk-Kazyna. Some of Nazarbayev's close relatives also exert considerable influence in Kazakhstan: his eldest daughter, Dariga Nazarbayeva, sits in parliament for Nur Otan, while his middle daughter, Dinara Kulibayeva, and her husband, Timur Kulibayev, influence the economy through their ownership of energy and financial sector interests.

Business entities have allowed personal associates of Nazarbayev to amass vast personal wealth. These include members of his family such as the Kulibayevs, as well as presidential associates such as Vladimir Kim, the president of Kazakhmys, Alizhan Ibragimov, a major shareholder in ENRC, and Bulat Utemuratov, a mining, hotel, and banking magnate. All these entrepreneurs were included on the 2013 list of world billionaires in *Forbes* magazine,^[4] and Dariga Nazarbayev and her son, banker Nurali Aliyev, featured on *Forbes Kazakhstan's* list of the 50 richest people in the country.^[5]

Kazakhstan's major business groups, Nazarbayev's most powerful relatives, and influential individuals like Masimov, Akhmetov, Abikayev, and Kassym-Zhomart Tokayev, the chairman of the Senate (who, according to the constitution, will temporarily succeed Nazarbayev in the event of his removal or death), are likely to have a decisive say in shaping the balance of forces in a post-Nazarbayev Kazakhstan.

The regime's most frequent response to international criticism of its human rights record is that Kazakhstan is "in transition" to democracy, a process that will take time.^[6] In the meantime, the government engages multiple public relations firms to highlight its achievements and deflect attention from undemocratic behavior.^[7] Tony Blair Associates, which by October 2013 had been advising the Kazakh government on political, economic, and social reform for over two years, came under fire from Human Rights Watch and other watchdogs in 2013. Responding to accusations that its work is about spin, rather than reform, the former British prime minister's consultancy stated that Kazakhstan is "a country where there is the possibility of evolutionary change over time moving in a democratic direction."^[8]

Electoral Process:

Nazarbayev's widespread patronage and the government's abuse of administrative resources—as well as the lack of independent media and electoral or judicial institutions—make competitive elections nearly impossible in Kazakhstan without meaningful and far-reaching reform of the political system. To date, none of Kazakhstan's presidential or parliamentary elections has qualified as free and fair by international standards. Since 2005, no parliamentary or presidential election has been held according to the constitutional schedule, either; instead, the regime routinely calls snap elections that prevent the opposition from mobilizing.

Nur Otan continued to dominate the party political scene in 2013, and the space for opposition politics remained tightly restricted. Both the Mazhilis and the Senate are dominated by Nur Otan and contain only loyal presidential supporters. Early elections in January 2012, which Nazarbayev called with only two months' notice, gave Nur Otan 83 of the 98 seats in the Majlis. Only two other parties—the pro-business Ak Zhol and the Communist People's Party—secured any representation in the lower house, winning 8 and 7 seats, respectively. In 2013, these two nominal opposition parties failed to present any meaningful criticism of government policies, ensuring that the legislature did not become a forum for pluralistic debate.

The authorities have given no indication that they intend to undertake meaningful reforms to install a genuinely pluralistic electoral system. On the contrary, they have become increasingly impervious to international criticism of Kazakhstan's elections. After the 2012 parliamentary elections, Nazarbayev attacked the OSCE's Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (ODIHR) for becoming an instrument "for putting pressure by one group of countries on another." He questioned the "mythical unconformity with standards of some sort" and threatened to ban "experts hired by someone who criticizes our elections."^[9] Kazakhstan served as chair of the OSCE in 2010.

Throughout the year, the state used law enforcement agencies to pressure the political opposition. In July, activist Marat Zhanuzakov and Bulat Abilov, the leader of the opposition Azat (Free) party, were briefly detained hours before the planned start of a meeting between the country's major opposition groups. The meeting had to be held outdoors because none of the venues these groups approached would allow them access. The day before the meeting, several opposition activists were called in and interrogated about possible links with fugitive oligarch Mukhtar Ablyazov.^[10]

Pressure from above and internal differences caused further fragmentation of the opposition in 2013. An alliance between Azat and Zharmakhan Tuyakbay's National Social Democratic Party (OSDP) collapsed in

February 2013, and the OSDP fragmented further with a split in its leadership in March. Abilov later announced his retirement from politics, citing a desire to concentrate on other projects.^[11] After the forced disbanding of Alga! (Forward!) in 2012 on charges related to the Zhanaozen unrest, the end of OSDP left Kazakhstan without a single genuine and effective opposition party at year's end.

In August, local councils (*maslihats*) in many of Kazakhstan's districts, towns, and villages were allowed to elect mayors (*akims*) to their local governments for the first time (see Local Democratic Governance).

Civil Society:

The space for independent activism by nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) and public associations—particularly those engaged in advocacy for civil liberties, labor rights, and political reform—has been diminishing for several years, particularly since the Zhanaozen oil strike and ensuing violence of December 2011. A raft of legislation adopted over the last three years has tightened restrictions on freedom of expression, assembly, and worship. In 2013, the regime made increased use of a law from 2011 that controls or bans various forms of religious activity.

The Kazakh government increasingly seeks to constrain religious organizations whose views are not in line with the state-approved version of Islam, and the official categorization of various minority religions as “sects” or “non-traditional” groups continues to portray them as potentially subversive or extremist. These groups include Evangelical Christians, Jehovah's Witnesses, Hare Krishna devotees, and independent Muslims. Meanwhile, the Spiritual Association of Muslims in Kazakhstan, officially an independent body but effectively a quasi-state institution, works closely with the government to regulate Islamic activity by licensing the activities of the country's mosques, conducting background checks on imams, and serving other managerial functions.

A law adopted in 2011 bans unregistered religious activities and the operation of mosques that are not approved by the Spiritual Association of Muslims; prohibits the provision of prayer rooms inside state buildings; prevents foreigners from setting up faith groups; and severely limits missionary activity and the acquisition of what it defines as “religious literature.” Throughout 2013, law enforcement agencies vigorously pursued religious groups under this law, raiding religious meetings, arresting and trying religious group leaders and worshippers, and deporting foreign missionaries. In November, the Oslo-based religious freedom watchdog Forum 18 reported that at least 153 fines had been imposed on 126 individuals in 2013 for violating the 2011 religion law.^[12] According to the same source, fines levied for violations of the law ranged between once and twice the average monthly wage in Kazakhstan. The government also deported several foreign nationals suspected of illegal missionary activity, sometimes using unconnected minor administrative violations.^[13]

The government made use of several other laws to punish religious activity in 2013. In May, Presbyterian pastor Bakhytzhan Kashkumbayev was arrested for allegedly damaging the health of one of his parishioners through his sermons and spent several months undergoing forced psychiatric treatment before a court ruled that he should be put under house arrest.^[14] Minutes after his release, Kashkumbayev was re-arrested on charges of extremism. He remained in detention and under investigation at year's end. Aleksandr Kharlamov, an atheist, was also subjected to forced psychiatric treatment after his arrest in March on charges of inciting religious discord.^[15]

Following the events in Zhanaozen, the government used all the repressive legislation at its disposal to target those it held responsible for the strikes, the violence, and the spread of information about both. This included the sentencing of 34 Zhanaozen residents and labor activists for “organizing mass disorders” and a December 2012 ban on Vladimir Kozlov's Alga! party for “extremist” activities. Kozlov himself remained in prison throughout 2013, despite the adoption of a resolution by the European Parliament calling for his release. The resolution also called on the government of Kazakhstan to ease restrictions on independent labor unions. After Zhanaozen, trade union activists came under intense pressure that continued in 2013. The government did not react to the European Parliament's statement, which bears no legal force.

Public gatherings in Kazakhstan remained tightly restricted. The Law on Public Assembly requires protesters to seek permission from the government ten days in advance for any public appearance or gathering broadly seen as an assembly. Permission for opposition rallies is often refused, and if granted they are allowed to take place in remote locations outside the centers of cities. In October, two housing rights campaigners, Yesenbek Ukteshbayev and Kyzdygoy Azharkulova, were sentenced to jail terms of fifteen and three days, respectively, for participating in an unauthorized protest in Astana, and three more activists involved in the protest were fined.^[16] Negative propaganda depicting public demonstrations and rallies as harbingers of disorder often dissuade citizens from organizing or taking part in any civic action.

All NGOs, public associations, and religious bodies are required to register with the Ministry of Justice. Through funding and programming, the government seeks to coopt nascent civil society organizations and define their agendas as pro-regime. There are 36,815 NGOs officially registered in Kazakhstan, but only a fraction of these are operational and effective.^[17]

In March 2013, Nurlan Oteuliev, an environmentalist campaigning to save a forest near Almaty, was shot dead in a murder his relatives linked to his activism.^[18]

Independent Media:

The space for independent activism by nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) and public associations—particularly those engaged in advocacy for civil liberties, labor rights, and political reform—has been diminishing for several years, particularly since the Zhanaozen oil strike and ensuing violence of December 2011. A raft of legislation adopted over the last three years has tightened restrictions on freedom of expression, assembly, and worship. In 2013, the regime made increased use of a law from 2011 that controls or bans various forms of religious activity.

The Kazakh government increasingly seeks to constrain religious organizations whose views are not in line with the state-approved version of Islam, and the official categorization of various minority religions as “sects” or “non-traditional” groups continues to portray them as potentially subversive or extremist. These groups include Evangelical Christians, Jehovah’s Witnesses, Hare Krishna devotees, and independent Muslims. Meanwhile, the Spiritual Association of Muslims in Kazakhstan, officially an independent body but effectively a quasi-state institution, works closely with the government to regulate Islamic activity by licensing the activities of the country’s mosques, conducting background checks on imams, and serving other managerial functions.

A law adopted in 2011 bans unregistered religious activities and the operation of mosques that are not approved by the Spiritual Association of Muslims; prohibits the provision of prayer rooms inside state buildings; prevents foreigners from setting up faith groups; and severely limits missionary activity and the acquisition of what it defines as “religious literature.” Throughout 2013, law enforcement agencies vigorously pursued religious groups under this law, raiding religious meetings, arresting and trying religious group leaders and worshippers, and deporting foreign missionaries. In November, the Oslo-based religious freedom watchdog Forum 18 reported that at least 153 fines had been imposed on 126 individuals in 2013 for violating the 2011 religion law.^[12] According to the same source, fines levied for violations of the law ranged between once and twice the average monthly wage in Kazakhstan. The government also deported several foreign nationals suspected of illegal missionary activity, sometimes using unconnected minor administrative violations.^[13]

The government made use of several other laws to punish religious activity in 2013. In May, Presbyterian pastor Bakhytzhan Kashkumbayev was arrested for allegedly damaging the health of one of his parishioners through his sermons and spent several months undergoing forced psychiatric treatment before a court ruled that he should be put under house arrest.^[14] Minutes after his release, Kashkumbayev was re-arrested on charges of extremism. He remained in detention and under investigation at year’s end. Aleksandr Kharlamov, an atheist, was also subjected to forced psychiatric treatment after his arrest in March on charges of inciting religious discord.^[15]

Following the events in Zhanaozen, the government used all the repressive legislation at its disposal to target those it held responsible for the strikes, the violence, and the spread of information about both. This included the sentencing of 34 Zhanaozen residents and labor activists for “organizing mass disorders” and a December 2012 ban on Vladimir Kozlov’s Alga! party for “extremist” activities. Kozlov himself remained in prison throughout 2013, despite the adoption of a resolution by the European Parliament calling for his release. The resolution also called on the government of Kazakhstan to ease restrictions on independent labor unions. After Zhanaozen, trade union activists came under intense pressure that continued in 2013. The government did not react to the European Parliament’s statement, which bears no legal force.

Public gatherings in Kazakhstan remained tightly restricted. The Law on Public Assembly requires protesters to seek permission from the government ten days in advance for any public appearance or gathering broadly seen as an assembly. Permission for opposition rallies is often refused, and if granted they are allowed to take place in remote locations outside the centers of cities. In October, two housing rights campaigners, Yesenbek Ukteshbayev and Kyzdygoy Azharkulova, were sentenced to jail terms of fifteen and three days, respectively, for participating in an unauthorized protest in Astana, and three more activists involved in the protest were fined.^[16] Negative propaganda depicting public demonstrations and rallies as harbingers of disorder often dissuade citizens from organizing or taking part in any civic action.

All NGOs, public associations, and religious bodies are required to register with the Ministry of Justice. Through funding and programming, the government seeks to coopt nascent civil society organizations and define their agendas as pro-regime. There are 36,815 NGOs officially registered in Kazakhstan, but only a fraction of these are operational and effective.^[17]

In March 2013, Nurlan Oteuliev, an environmentalist campaigning to save a forest near Almaty, was shot dead in a murder his relatives linked to his activism.^[18]

Local Democratic Governance:

Kazakhstan held its first indirect mayoral (*akim*) elections in many districts, towns, and villages in August 2013. The central government presented this as evidence of democratization, since previously all such positions had been filled via direct presidential appointment.^[36] In practice, the new system did not increase the

independence or democratic accountability of local government because all candidates were nominated by existing (appointed) officials and elected by legislative councils (*maslihats*), which are dominated by the ruling Nur Otan party. Moreover, the akims of all Kazakhstan's major cities and 14 regions remained presidential appointees.

Nazarbayev announced the introduction of mayoral elections in December 2012, saying that they would be used to elect "all akims who work directly with citizens and resolve problems in the localities." The president urged citizens to "get actively involved in solving vital questions in the localities, [and] monitoring the work of local bodies of power."^[37] According to Kuandyk Turgankulov, the head of Kazakhstan's Central Electoral Commission (CEC), mayoral candidates were nominated by current district akims "after consultation with the local population."^[38] From a pool of 6,738 candidates registered by electoral commissions, maslihat members elected a total of 2,457 akims, filling 91.5 percent of the country's mayoral posts.^[39] The elections slightly improved the low level of female representation in local bodies of governance: 280 (11.4 percent) of those elected were women, 32 more than before the elections.^[40]

The elections were touted by the authorities as a major step towards democratization,^[41] despite the fact that only 2,602 local councilors—almost all of them Nur Otan loyalists—were entitled to vote, and the newly elected akims are in charge of the towns, villages, and rural areas inhabited by only 45 percent of Kazakhstan's total population.^[42] Turgankulov used international precedent to justify the choice of indirect, rather than direct, elections, noting that indirect elections for mayors were held in 19 of the 37 states selected for the government's study. First Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Regional Development Bakytzhan Sagintayev also explained that votes were being cast by "local maslihat deputies, who are in their turn elected by direct suffrage, which is to say that it can be stated that this is also the direct expression of the will of the local population."^[43] The government has expressed no intention of introducing mayoral elections in Astana, Almaty, or Kazakhstan's other large cities, nor for the governorships of the country's 14 regions.

In April, Sagintayev set out the government's concept of developing local democratic governance, which he said would be carried out in two stages. In 2013–14, the government would take measures to expand self-governance "at the lower levels of government" and develop governing and financing mechanisms. In 2015–20, officials would examine "the further demarcation of functions of local state governance," and decide on budgetary matters. Ultimately, he said, local populations would be able to take part in monitoring the use of budget funds and in the decision-making process, but he did not specify any mechanisms through which this would be achieved.

In the second stage of the self-governance project, akims will be granted more budgetary autonomy and be given the right to seek alternative sources of revenue to supplement budget funds. Their current lack of financial autonomy is a constraint on the authority and effectiveness of local bodies, as the central government determines all taxation rates and budgetary regulations. Local budgets lose substantial sums, as many companies operating in the regions are registered in Almaty or Astana and do not pay taxes locally.

There is no effective mechanism for sharing revenue among regions. Akims in oil-rich regions, or in Astana and Almaty, which have attracted the most foreign investment, tend to exert greater control than other regional heads over budgetary matters.

Judicial Framework and Independence:

Kazakhstan's constitution recognizes the separation of powers and safeguards the independence of the judiciary, but in practice the courts are subservient to the executive and protect the interests of the ruling elite. The president appoints judges to the Supreme Court and local courts, as well as members of the Supreme Judicial Council. The courts regularly convict public figures brought to trial on politically motivated charges, usually without credible evidence or proper procedures.

None of the convictions meted out to alleged Zhanaozen unrest instigators were overturned in 2013. However, the jail sentences of seven protesters were commuted to suspended sentences and they were released from prison, leaving 11 civilians behind bars on charges related to the unrest at year's end.^[44]

The latter group includes Vladimir Kozlov, leader of the banned Alga! party, who is still serving out a seven-and-a-half-year sentence on charges of fomenting violence in Zhanaozen and seeking to overthrow the state. In April 2013, the European Parliament (EP) passed a resolution calling for the release of Kozlov, labor activist Roza Tuletayeva (also imprisoned on charges related to the Zhanaozen unrest), and the well-known civil society activist and lawyer Vadim Kuramshim, who was sentenced to 12 years imprisonment on extortion charges in December 2012. The EP resolution expressed concern about the Alga ban and the detention of opposition leaders, journalists, and lawyers following trials that "fall short of international standards."^[45] The Nazarbayev government did not react to the resolution, which has no legal force.

At year's end, Kozlov was serving his sentence in a labor camp in the northern city of Petropavlovsk, 1,700 kilometers from his hometown of Almaty. His supporters say this creates hardship for family visits and violates Article 68 of the penal code, which stipulates that prisoners should serve their terms in their home region. In April, the authorities denied permission to two members of the Polish parliament to visit Kozlov in prison.^[46]

During the year, relatives of Kozlov and Tuletayeva complained that they were in poor health and were not receiving adequate medical attention in prison. In April, Tuletayeva staged a brief hunger strike in protest.^[47]

In August, the Supreme Court rejected Kozlov's bid to have his case reviewed.^[48] In May, the Court upheld Tuletayeva's conviction and five-year prison sentence. Kuramshim remained in prison at year's end.

Kazakh authorities continued to seek the extradition of fugitive oligarch Mukhtar Ablyazov, the former chairman and main shareholder (via a stake held through intermediaries) of Kazakhstan's BTA Bank, which was nationalized in 2009. Ablyazov, one of Nazarbayev's most vocal critics, is accused of embezzlement, and of instigating and funding the violence in Zhanaozen. He was arrested in France in July 2013 and remained in detention at year's end, pending a decision on extradition requests from Russia and Ukraine. International rights groups have urged France not to extradite the ex-banker to any country that might send him on to Kazakhstan, where he would be "at serious risk of ill-treatment and would face a flagrant denial of his fair trial rights."^[49] Prior to Ablyazov's arrest, his wife and six-year-old daughter were deported from Italy to Kazakhstan to face charges of alleged document forgery. The case triggered a political furor in Italy, leading to the resignation of the Italian interior minister's chief-of-staff,^[50] and the deportation order was overturned. Under heavy international pressure, Kazakh authorities permitted Ablyazov's family to return to Italy in December,^[51] but continued to pursue extradition orders against his other associates.^[52]

Conditions in Kazakhstan's pretrial facilities and prisons are notoriously harsh and reports of torture and abuse are rampant. A report released by Amnesty International in July states that "torture remains commonplace in Kazakhstan and the torturers are allowed to go free."^[53] The report also expresses concern about the overuse of solitary confinement, citing the case of Aron Atabek, who was sentenced to 18 years in 2006 and has already spent one third of his imprisonment in solitary.

Later in 2013, there were a few signs that the authorities were beginning to tackle abuse in places of detention. Five prison guards were jailed for crucifying a detainee who died in custody;^[54] two police officers were jailed for torturing evidence out of a man who died of his injuries;^[55] and a Kazakh court ordered police to pay compensation to a torture victim following a ruling from the UN Committee Against Torture.^[56]

Protests against prison conditions have intensified in recent years, and the transfer of authority over the prison system from the Justice Ministry to the Interior Ministry in 2011 has made it more difficult for civil society actors and rights groups to access the penal system and engage in advocacy for penal reforms.

Public trust in the professionalism and effectiveness of the judicial system is extremely low. The government has introduced some measures to combat the problem of judicial corruption, though these are applied on an ad hoc basis. Increased wages and improved conditions of work have improved the quality of the judiciary, but younger judges, especially female ones, have complained about bullying and harassment by senior figures and urged the Supreme Judicial Council to introduce appropriate safeguards.

Kazakhstan introduced jury trials in 2007, though the practice remains restricted to cases involving life imprisonment. In October, First Deputy Prosecutor General Ilogan Merkel announced plans to reduce the number of jury trials, citing the vague grounds of "our country's peculiarities."^[57] The country abolished the death penalty in 2007 for all crimes except fatal terrorist acts and serious crimes committed in wartime.

Corruption:

Systemic corruption in Kazakhstan thrives on the country's oil and mineral wealth, as well as the lack of transparency in the privatization of state-owned assets during the country's post-Soviet transition. Elites, who often enjoy immunity from prosecution or investigation, use their positions to appropriate, control, and distribute key resources for personal gain. Kazakhstan also lacks a genuinely independent anticorruption body, while consistent attacks on media make it almost impossible for journalists to investigate the misuse of state resources. Transparency International's 2013 Corruption Perceptions Index listed Kazakhstan at 140 out of 177 countries, a drop from the country's rank of 133 the year before.^[58] Transparency International's 2013 Global Corruption Barometer found that 34 percent of people in Kazakhstan had paid bribes in the past year to any one of eight institutions including the police, judiciary, tax authorities and public services such as health and education.^[59]

The Ministry of Internal Affairs, the KNB, and the Financial Police (FinPol) are the main bodies tasked with dealing with corruption. However, anticorruption efforts are typically political and economic tools that allow some officials to accrue power while intimidating or constraining their rivals. There are frequent prosecutions on bribery and corruption charges, but high-level officials are rarely the target, and when they are there their trials often take place amid suspicions of political motivations. High-ranking officials charged with corruption typically have entered into personal or political rivalries with Nazarbayev or other members of the ruling regime and thus fallen out of official favor.

Often, these officials face corruption charges after they have already fled the country. Examples include Rakhat Aliyev, Nazarbayev's former son-in-law; Viktor Khrapunov, the former mayor of Almaty; and former banker Mukhtar Ablyazov. Since he fled to the UK in 2009, Ablyazov has been fighting charges that he used his former

position as chairman of Kazakhstan's BTA bank to embezzle several billion dollars. His close connection to Ablyazov forged by the marriage of his son to Ablyazov's daughter is seen by many observers as the reason the Kazakhstani authorities put Khrapunov on the international "Wanted" list over alleged misappropriation of state funds in 2012, five years after he had left public office and moved abroad.^[60]

In October, Kazakhstan joined the Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI), a coalition of governments, companies, and civil society representatives that collaborates to increase transparency and accountable management of natural resource revenues. Kazakhstan's designation as "EITI compliant" means that the country produces EITI reports disclosing revenues from the extractive industries, and that companies disclose tax and other payments and the government discloses its revenues so that the two sets of figures can be compared.^[61] An investigation opened in the United Kingdom in 2013 highlighted the potential for corruption in the natural resource sector in Kazakhstan. The Serious Fraud Office launched a probe into the affairs of ENRC, investigating "fraud, bribery and corruption relating to the activities of the company or its subsidiaries in Kazakhstan and Africa."

Two high-level corruption cases involving the military in 2013 illustrated the high reach of corruption in Kazakhstan's armed forces and its potential to undermine national security. In January, Major-General Almaz Asenov was arrested after the crash of an An-72 plane the previous December in which 27 people died, including the Kazakhstan's border guard commander, Turganbek Stambekov. In July, Asenov was sentenced to eleven years in jail on charges of accepting a \$200,000 bribe to overlook faulty overhauls of An-72 aircraft for the military.^[62] In December, Major-General Askar Buldeshev, former deputy commander of the air force, was sentenced to eight-and-a-half years in jail on charges of embezzling funds intended for the purchase of spare parts for air defense systems.^[63] Dosym Satpayev, a well-known Kazakhstani political commentator, describes corruption as a threat to Kazakhstan's national security since corruption is eroding public confidence in the ruling elite.^[64]

The difficulty of proving and combating corruption has instilled a pervasive social perception that the use of state resources for the enrichment of one's family, friends, and personal networks is natural and inescapable. Resigned to the existence of corruption, many people in Kazakhstan are also deeply skeptical of the government's desire and ability to deliver on its promises of democratic development. This crisis of confidence is rising as members of a growing young, educated middle class discover that unless they can harness nepotistic connections a glass ceiling exists to their advancement, fuelling the potential for unrest in the country in the future. Corruption also fuels discontent among less advantaged socioeconomic groups and has been identified as a factor contributing to the rise of Islamic radicalism.^[65]

The government moved to professionalize its highly corrupt civil service in 2013 by introducing an elite corps of civil servants called Corps A. A total of 511 civil servants joined Corps A, receiving 50 percent pay raises after being selected, while another 500 entered the reserve corps.^[66]

Author:
Joanna Lillis

Joanna Lillis is a freelance journalist specializing in Central Asian affairs who has been based in Kazakhstan since 2005. Bhavna Dave, who authored earlier versions of this report, is a senior lecturer in the Department of Politics and chair of the Center on Contemporary Central Asia and the Caucasus at the School of Oriental and African Studies, University of London.

Notes:

[1] "Назарбаев.live - Фильм о Назарбаеве 2013" [Nazarbayev live – Film on Nazarbayev 2013], YouTube video, posted by Altynbek Abishev, 5 July 2013, <http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EZAWtP8HGjQ>.

[2] Joanna Lillis and Dean C.K. Cox, "Interview 180: The Question of Nazarbayev's Successor," Eurasianet, 13 December 2012, <http://eurasianet.org/node/66282>.

[3] "Назарбаев здоров и до декабря 2016 года никуда не уйдет" [Nazarbayev is healthy and will not leave till December 2016], Total.kz, 25 October 2013, http://total.kz/politics/2013/10/25/nazarbaev_zdorov_i_do_dekabrya/.

<http://www.forbes.com/billionaires/list/>.

[5] Ardak Bukeeva, Erken Calidgarov, and Alma Omarova, "50 самых богатых людей Казахстана" [50 richest people of Kazakhstan], *Forbes Kazakhstan*, May 2013, http://forbes.kz/process/expertise/50_samyih_bogatyih_lyudey_kazahstana.

[6] Nicholas Watt, "Kazakhstan Praises Cameron and Blair for Helping Improving Country's Image," *The Guardian*, 30 June 2013, <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jun/30/kazakhstan-cameron-blair-human-rights>.

- [7] Deirdre Tynan, "Kazakhstan: Top-Notch PR Firms Help Brighten Astana Image," Eurasianet, 18 January 2012, <http://www.eurasianet.org/print/64860>.
- [8] Human Rights Watch (HRW), *Correspondence between HRW and The Office of Tony Blair Regarding His Work with the Government of Kazakhstan* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 30 October 2013), <http://www.hrw.org/news/2013/10/30/correspondence-between-hrw-and-office-tony-blair-regarding-his-work-government-kazak>.
- [9] Joanna Lillis, "Kazakhstan: Nazarbayev Bashes OSCE amid Domestic Tension," Eurasianet, 7 March 2012, <http://www.eurasianet.org/node/65101>.
- [10] "Kazakh Opposition Leader, Activist Detained Before Opposition Session," RFE/RL, 12 July 2013, <http://www.rferl.org/content/kazakhstan-opposition-leaders-detained/25044181.html>.
- [11] "Prominent Kazakh Opposition Figure Leaves Politics," RFE/RL, 19 September 2013, <http://www.rferl.org/content/kazakhstan-politician-retires-opposition-abilov/25111662.html>.
- [12] Felix Corley, "Kazakhstan: At Least 153 Fines in 2013 – and Counting," Forum 18 News Service, 11 November 2013, http://www.forum18.org/archive.php?article_id=1895.
- [13] Felix Corley, "Kazakhstan: Offences – a pretext for deportation?" Forum 18 News Service, 4 October 2013, http://www.forum18.org/archive.php?article_id=1883.
- [14] Felix Corley, "Kazakhstan: Pastor to Be Transferred from Prison to House Arrest," Forum 18 News Service, 7 October 2013, http://www.forum18.org/archive.php?article_id=1884.
- [15] Felix Corley, "Kazakhstan: Imprisoned Atheist mad, bad, or neither," Forum 18 News Service, 18 April 2013, http://www.forum18.org/archive.php?article_id=1826.
- [16] "Два участника акции «ипотечников» в Астане арестованы" [Two participants in "mortgage holders" action arrested in Astana], RFE/RL, 2 October 2013, http://rus.azattyk.org/archive/ky_news_in_russian_ru/20131223/4795/4795.....
- [17] Aliya Kabdiyeva, "Developing Sustainable NGOs in Kazakhstan," *Asian Social Science*, Vol. 9, No. 7 (2013), <http://ccsenet.org/journal/index.php/ass/article/viewFile/27954/16874>.
- [18] "Kazakh Ecology Activist Shot Dead," RFE/RL, 11 March 2013, <http://www.rferl.org/content/kazakhstan-activist/24924978.html>.
- [19] Criminal Code of the Republic of Kazakhstan (with amendments and additions as of 4 July 2013), started functioning since 16 July 1997 # 168-1, http://online.zakon.kz/Document/?doc_id=1008032.
- [20] "Kazakh Libel Ruling Hits Survivor of Vicious Attack," RFE/RL, 2 October 2013, <http://www.rferl.org/content/kazakhstan-appeal-fails-journalist-akhmedyarov/24726998.html>.
- [21] Joanna Lillis, "Kazakhstan: Court Bans Outspoken Newspaper amid Political Breakdown," Eurasianet, 25 December 2012, <http://www.eurasianet.org/node/66340>.
- [22] Adil Soz, "Апелляционная коллегия Алматинского городского суда оставила без изменений решение районного суда о закрытии «единого» СМИ «Республика»" [Board of Appeals of the Almaty City Court upheld the decision of the district court to close the 'united' media 'Republic'], news release, 22 February 2013, <http://www.adilsoz.kz/news/apellyacionnaya-kollegiya-almatinskogo-gorodskogo-suda-ostavila-bez-izmenenij-reshenie-rajonnogo-suda-o-zakrytii-edinogo-smi-respublika/>.
- [23] Adil Soz, "Судебное решение о прекращении выпуска газеты «Взгляд» вступило в силу" [Court resolution to discontinue newspaper 'Vzglyad' came into force], news release, 8 February 2013, <http://www.adilsoz.kz/news/sudebnoe-reshenie-o-prekrashhenii-vypuska-gazety-vzglyad-vstupilo-v-silu/>.
- [24] Adil Soz, "Главный читатель газеты «РИПАБЛИК» Татьяна Трубачева оштрафована на 20 МРП" [The main reader of 'Ripablik' newspaper Tatiana Trubacheva is fined with 20 monthly calculation indexes], news release, 7 February 2013, <http://www.adilsoz.kz/news/glavnyj-chitatel-gazety-ripablik-tatyana-trubacheva-oshtrafovana-na-20-mrp/>.
- [25] Adil Soz, "Журналисты запрещенной «Республики» подвергаются угрозам" [Journalists from banned 'Republic' subjected to threats], news release, 10 July 2013, <http://www.adilsoz.kz/news/zhurnalisty-zapreshhennoj-respubliki-podvergayutsya-ugrozam/>.
- [26] Adil Soz, "'Pravdivaya Gazeta' was suspended for three months," news release, 7 August 2013, <http://www.adilsoz.kz/en/newsen/pravdivaya-gazeta-was-suspended-for-three-months/>.

[27] Organization of Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE), "OSCE media freedom representative concerned about newspaper suspensions in Kazakhstan," press release, 27 September 2013, <http://www.osce.org/fom/105946>.

[28] "Adam Reader's magazine once again rejected for printing," Interfax-Kazakhstan, 2 July 2013, http://interfax.kz/?lang=eng&int_id=10&news_id=5856.

[29] "Kazakh Journalist Jailed Over Unsanctioned Protest," RFE/RL, 24 May 2013, <http://www.rferl.org/content/kazakhstan-journalist-sentenced-protest/24995812.html>.

[30] Adil Soz, "Избит собкор газеты «Свобода слова» Игорь Лаппа" [Correspondent of 'Freedom of Expression' newspaper Igor Larra was beaten], news release, 21 August 2013, <http://www.adilsoz.kz/news/izbit-sobkor-gazety-svoboda-slova-igor-larra-2/>; and Adil Soz, "В Актобе задержан один из нападавших на журналиста Игоря Лаппу" [One of journalist Igor Larry's attackers arrested in Aktobe], news release, 23 August 2013, <http://www.adilsoz.kz/news/v-aktobe-zaderzhan-odin-iz-napadavshix-na-zhurnalista-igorya-larru/>.

[31] Committee to Protect Journalists, "Kazakh reporter assaulted after covering oil workers' strike," news release, 30 March 2010, <http://cpj.org/2010/03/kazakh-reporter-assaulted-after-covering-oil-strike.php#more>.

[32] Adil Soz, "Полицейские напали на съемочную группу телеканала КТК" [Police attacked the television crew of KTK channel], news release, 30 May 2013, <http://www.adilsoz.kz/news/policejskie-napali-na-semochnuyu-gruppu-telekanala-ktk/>.

[33] Adil Soz, "Личности напавших на телеоператора TengrinewsTV Дениса Хусаинова установлены, но сами они еще не задержаны" [Individual who attacked cameraman Denis Khusainova of TengrinewsTV identified but not arrested], news release, 13 June 2013, <http://www.adilsoz.kz/news/lichnosti-napavshix-na-teleoperatora-tengrinewstv-denisa-xusainova-ustanovleny-no-sami-oni-eshhe-ne-zaderzhany/>.

[34] Adil Soz, "По мнению прокуратуры уголовное дело в отношении напавших на шымкентского журналиста Даурена Мустафина прекращено законно" [According to prosecutors office the criminal case against the attackers of the Shymkent journalist Dauren Mustafin is terminated according to law], news release, 10 September 2013, <http://www.adilsoz.kz/news/po-mneniyu-prokuratury-ugolovnoe-delo-v-otnoshenii-napavshix-na-shymkentskogo-zhurnalista-daurena-mustafina-prekrashhenno-zakonno/>.

[35] Open Dialogue, "Lukpan Akhmedyarov's case: perpetrators of the assassination attempt against the journalist have been convicted," news release, 12 July 2013, http://www.odfoundation.eu/en/urgents/1379/lukpan_akhmedyarovs_case_perpetrators_of_the_assassination_att

[36] "Nazarbayev congratulates Kazakhstan citizens on akim elections held," KazInform International News Agency, 10 August 2013, <http://www.inform.kz/eng/article/2580968>.

[37] President of the Republic of Kazakhstan, *Послание Президента Республики Казахстан Н.Назарбаева народу Казахстана* [The message from the President of the Republic of Kazakhstan N. Nazarbayev to the people of Kazakhstan] (Astana: President of the Republic of Kazakhstan, 14 December 2013), http://akorda.kz/ru/page/page_poslanie-prezidenta-respubliki-kazakhstan-n-nazarbaeva-narodu-kazakhstana-14-dekabrya-2012-g_1357813742.

[38] Central Communications Service under the President of the Republic of Kazakhstan, "К. Турганкулов о предстоящих выборах акимов" [K. Turgankulov on the approaching elections of akims].

[39] Central Communications Service under the President of the Republic of Kazakhstan, "К. Турганкулов о предстоящих выборах акимов" [K. Turgankulov on the approaching elections of akims], news release, 1 June 2013, <http://ortcom.kz/ru/news/kturgankulov-o-predstoyatshih-viborah-akimov.1641>.

⁴⁰ "Избраны акимы в 2454 городах районного значения, сельских округах, поселках и селах Казахстана" [Mayors elected in 2454 district towns, rural districts, towns and villages of Kazakhstan], news release, 10 August 2013, <http://www.newskaz.ru/regions/20130810/5418831.html>

[41] President of the Republic of Kazakhstan, *Обращение Президента Республики Казахстан Н.Назарбаева по итогам выборов акимов городов районного значения, сельских округов, поселков и сел, не входящих в состав сельского округа* [Address of the President of the Republic of Kazakhstan N. Nazarbayev on the results of elections of akims of cities of regional value, rural districts, and towns and villages which are not part of the rural district], 8 August 2013, http://www.akorda.kz/ru/page/page_214519_obrashchenie-prezidenta-respubliki-kazakhstan-n-a-nazarbaeva-po-itogam-vyborov-akimov-gorodov-raionnog.

[42] 7,632,000 people out of a nationwide population of 17 million, or 45 percent.

[43] Meyrambek Baygarin, "Законопроект, предусматривающий выборы акимов нижнего уровня маслихатами, одобрен Мажилисом в первом чтении" [The bill providing for the election of the lower level akims by Maslikhats is approved by Majilis in the first reading], Kazinform, 14 April 2013, <http://www.inform.kz/rus/article/2553123>.

[44] "Kazakhstan: Six Zhanaozen Protestors Freed on Appeal," Eurasianet, 28 May 2013, <http://www.eurasianet.org/node/67028>.

[45] European Parliament, *European Parliament resolution of 18 April 2013 on the human rights situation in Kazakhstan* (Brussels: European Parliament, April 2013), [http://www.europarl.europa.eu/meetdocs/2009_2014/documents/droi/dv/p7_ta-prov\(2013\)0190_/p7_ta-prov\(2013\)0190_en.pdf](http://www.europarl.europa.eu/meetdocs/2009_2014/documents/droi/dv/p7_ta-prov(2013)0190_/p7_ta-prov(2013)0190_en.pdf).

[46] "Kazakhstan: Polish MPs Denied Access to Jailed Kazakh Opposition Leader," REF/RL, 16 May 2014, <http://www.rferl.org/content/kazakhstan-polish-mps-jailed-opposition-leader/24901936.html>

[47] "Kazakhstan: Roza Tuletayeva goes on hunger strike," Open Dialogue, 22 April 2013, http://www.odfoundation.eu/en/urgents/1218/kazakhstan_roza_tuletayeva_goes_on_hunger_strike.

[48] "Kazakh Supreme Court Refuses to Review Jailed Opposition's Leader Case," RFR/RL, 5 August 2013, <http://www.rferl.org/content/kazakhstan-opposition-kozlov-appeal/25066348.html>.

[49] Human Rights Watch, "France: Protect Critic of Kazakhstan Government," news release, 8 August 2013, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2013/08/08/france-protect-critic-kazakhstan-government>.

[50] Marco Casagrande, "Minister of Interior Chief of Staff Resigns over Shalabayeva Case," Italian Insight, 17 July 2013, <http://italianinsight.wordpress.com/2013/07/17/minister-of-interior-chief-of-staff-resigns-over-shalabayeva-case/>.

[51] Reuters, "Italy welcomes back deported wife of wanted Kazakh banker," 27 December 2013, <http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/12/27/us-italy-kazakh-idUSBRE9BQ0CO20131227>.

[52] Amnesty International, "Spain set to extradite man to Kazakhstan despite torture risk," news release, 8 November 2013, <http://www.amnesty.org/en/news/aleksandr-pavlov-extradition-2013-11-08>.

[53] Amnesty International, *Old Habits. The Routine Use of Torture and Other Ill-Treatment in Kazakhstan* (London: Amnesty International, July 2013), <http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/EUR57/001/2013/en/59bb8a7c-0717-4e71-8e99-32eb440ceae/eur570012013en.pdf>.

[54] "В Жезказгане сотрудников колонии осудили за "распятие" заключенного" [In Zhezkazgan prison officers were convicted of 'crucifying' the prisoner], Nur.kz, 28 August 2013, <http://news.nur.kz/279167.html>.

[55] "Two Kazakh Police Officers Sentenced for Torture," RFE/RL, 9 November 2013, http://www.rferl.org/content/kazakhstan-police-officers-torture/25163166.html?utm_source=twitterfeed&utm_medium=twitter.

[56] OpenSociety Justice Initiative, "Kazakhstan Court Orders Damages in Police Torture Case," press release, 21 November 2013, <http://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/press-releases/kazakhstan-court-orders-damages-police-torture-case>

[57] "Из-за национальных особенностей в Казахстане планируют сократить суды присяжных" [Because of the national peculiarities Kazakhstan plans to cut on juries], Tengri News, 31 October 2013, http://tengrinews.kz/kazakhstan_news/iz-za-natsionalnyih-osobennostey-kazahstane-planiruyut-sokratit-sudyi-244632/.

[58] Transparency International, *Corruption Perceptions Index 2013* (Berlin: Transparency International, 2013), <http://www.transparency.org/cpi2013/results>.

[59] Transparency International, *Global Corruption Barometer 2013* (Berlin: Transparency International, 2013), http://issuu.com/transparencyinternational/docs/2013_globalcorruptionbarometer_en/1?e=2496456/3903358.

[60] "Kasachischer Ex-Minister im Genfer Exil wird von Interpol gesucht" [Kazakh ex-ministers in exile in Geneva wanted by Interpol], Tages Anzeiger, 29 August 2012, <http://www.tagesanzeiger.ch/schweiz/standard/Kasachischer-ExMinister-im-Genfer-Exil-wird-von-Interpol-gesucht/story/10065686>.

[61] Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI), EITI country profile: Kazakhstan, <http://eiti.org/Kazakhstan>.

[62] “Генерала казахстанской армии Алмаза Асенова приговорили к 11 годам лишения свободы” [Kazakhstani army general Almaz Asenov sentenced to 11 years of imprisonment], Zakon.kz, 24 July 2013, <http://www.zakon.kz/4568178-general-a-kazakhstanskoj-armii-asenova.html>.

[63] “Экс-заместитель главкома силами Воздушной обороны Казахстана осужден на 8.5 лет за хищения” [Ex-deputy commander of Kazakhstan's defense forces sentenced to 8.5 years for theft], Novosti-Kazakhstan, 5 December 2013, <http://newskaz.ru/politics/20131205/5879193.html>

[64] Joanna Lillis and Dean C.K. Cox, “Interview 180: The Question of Nazarbayev’s Successor,” Eurasianet, <http://eurasianet.org/node/66282>.

[65] Joanna Lillis, “Kazakhstan: Astana Jolted by Terror Incidents,” Eurasianet, 16 November 2011, <http://www.eurasianet.org/node/64529>

[66] “Байменов: Число вакансий в кадровом резерве корпуса ‘А’ ограничат до тысячи” [Baymenov: The number of vacancies in the personnel reserve corps ‘A’ will be limited to a thousand], Tengri News, 27 March 2013, http://tengrinews.kz/kazakhstan_news/baymenov-chislo-vakansiy-v-kadrovom-rezerve-korpusa-a-ogranichat-do-tyisyachi-230860/.

2014 Scores

Democracy Score

(1 = best, 7 = worst)
6.61

Regime Classification

Consolidated Authoritarian Regime

National Democratic Governance

(1 = best, 7 = worst)
6.75

Electoral Process

(1 = best, 7 = worst)
6.75

Civil Society

(1 = best, 7 = worst)
6.50

Independent Media

(1 = best, 7 = worst)
6.75

Local Democratic Governance

(1 = best, 7 = worst)
6.50

Judicial Framework and Independence

(1 = best, 7 = worst)
6.50

Corruption

(1 = best, 7 = worst)

6.50

published on  ecoinet
European Country of Origin Information Network